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Flash CPI inflation dropped to 10.8% y/y in July from 11.5% in June, slightly below our 

forecast 10.9% and market consensus 11.0%. Prices declined 0.2% m/m, which is the 

first monthly drop since February 2022. The main source of downward surprise was food 

prices, which dropped 1.2% m/m (we were predicting -0,3%). At the same time, prices of 

energy (0.0% m/m) and fuels (0.4% m/m) surprised to the upside. The latter is a big 

surprise, as our observation of prices at the pump suggested a drop in July by almost 2% 

m/m. At the same time, it confirms that our assumption that the fuel price promotions 

limited to members of loyalty programmes should not enter the CPI proved correct.  

The data imply that the core inflation must have been also lower than we anticipated – it 

dropped to 10.6% y/y, according to our estimate, its lowest since August 2022. We will 

see more details in the final CPI release on August 14th.  

Overall, inflation keeps surprising to the downside, which results not only from retreating 

food and energy shock but also waning core inflation inertia. Today’s print increases 

probability that CPI may drop below 10% y/y already in August, however our forecast is 

currently at the verge (10.01% y/y), suggesting that the first interest rate cut is still 

slightly more likely in October than in September. The downward risk for August CPI 

stems from lower trajectory of food prices (both June and July were lower than 

anticipated and the impact of extreme drought may fail to show up in the data as early as 

next month) but also core components, although it may be partly offset by a rebound in 

fuel prices (as Brent keeps trending higher). 
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Breakdown of change in annual CPI, % r/r 

 
Source: GUS, Santander 
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